PERFORMANCE AND RESOURCE MANAGEMENT SUB (POLICE) COMMITTEE Friday, 23 November 2018

Minutes of the meeting of the Performance and Resource Management Sub (Police) Committee held at Committee Room 4 - Committee Rooms on Friday, 23 November 2018 at 10.30 am

Present

Members:

Deputy James Thomson (Chairman) Nicholas Bensted-Smith Tijs Broeke Kenneth Ludlam (External Member)

Officers:

Simon Latham
Alex Orme
Tom Coniffe
Alistair MacLellan
Caroline al-Beyerty
Alistair Cook
Kevin Mulcahy
Jonathan Chapman
Jeremy Mullins
Cirla Peall
Alistair Sutherland

Paul Adams
Hayley Williams
Kelly Harris
Luke Baldock
Mark Reeves
Oliver Shaw

Town Clerk's Department
 Town Clerk's Department
 Town Clerk's Department
 Town Clerk's Department
 Deputy Chamberlain

Chamberlain's Department
Chamberlain's Department
Chamberlain's Department
Chamberlain's Department
Chamberlain's Department

- Assistant Commissioner of Police

City of London Police
City of London Police
City of London Police
City of London Police
City of London Police
City of London Police

1. APOLOGIES

Apologies were received from Doug Barrow, Deputy Keith Bottomley, Andrew Lentin and Caroline Mawhood.

2. MEMBERS' DECLARATIONS UNDER THE CODE OF CONDUCT IN RESPECT OF ITEMS ON THE AGENDA

Tijs Broeke declared an interest in Item 19 (IT Modernisation and Transformation) given he was an employee of Hewlett-Packard.

3. MINUTES

RESOLVED, that the public minutes and non-public summary of the meeting held on 29 June 2018 be approved as a correct record.

4. PUBLIC OUTSTANDING REFERENCES

Members considered a report regarding public outstanding references from previous meetings and the following points were made.

Reference (1) - Roadmap for delivery of IT Programme

• The Chairman noted this reference was covered by Item 19 (IT Modernisation and Transformation).

Reference (2) – Corporate Audit (Police Accommodation)

• The Chairman noted this reference was covered by Item 15 (Internal Audit of Police Accommodation Programme).

Reference (3) - Draft Workforce Plan

• The Chairman noted that this reference was covered by Item 8 (Q2 Performance against Policing Plan 2018-21).

Reference (7) – Violent Crime Statistics

 The Chairman noted this reference would be covered as part of Item 5 (HMICFRS Inspection Update).

Reference (8) - HMICFRS Stop and Search Training

 The Chairman noted that this reference was covered by Item 5 (HMICFRS Inspection Update).

Reference (9) - Internal Audit Update - FOI Requests

• The Chairman noted that this reference was covered by Item 7 (Internal Audit Update).

Reference (12) - HR Monitoring

• The Chairman noted that this reference was covered by Item 6 (Human Resources Monitoring Information).

Reference (14) – Police Telephony

 In response to a request from the Chairman, the Assistant Commissioner confirmed that the updated telephony system has gone live in September 2018. He agreed to circulate a briefing note regarding the delivery of the updated system to the Sub-Committee outside of the meeting and noted his thanks to colleagues in the City of London Corporation's Information Technology Division for their assistance in project delivery (Reference 14/2018/P).

RESOLVED, that the report be received.

5. HER MAJESTY'S INSPECTORATE OF CONSTABULARY AND FIRE & RESCUE SERVICES INSPECTION UPDATE

Members considered an update report of the Commissioner of Police regarding Her Majesty's Inspectorate of Constabulary and Fire & Rescue Services (HMICFRS) Inspection and the following points were made.

- The Assistant Commissioner reported that the City Police had made progress in reducing the number of outstanding recommendations from the recent HMICFRS Inspection from 34 down to 23.
- In response to a question from the Chairman, the Commissioner of Police noted that the HMICFRS had not yet released the result of their national thematic fraud inspection report.
- In response to a question, the Assistant Commissioner replied that the HMICFRS Inspectors had provided some initial feedback on their findings as a 'hot debrief'. Overall the City Police had been graded Good with some areas where there was room for improvement.
- A Member who chaired the Police Committee's Economic Crime Board commented that the initial feedback on the City Police's response to economic crime was that there was a good Force culture, and that there was room for improvement in the level of detail that was included in record keeping.
- In response to a question from the Chairman regarding the recommendation regarding the flagging of hate crime, the Commissioner noted that there had been some slippage in addressing how hate crimes were flagged appropriately. The Commissioner agreed to provide a further update on how this recommendation was being addressed at the February 2019 meeting (Reference 16/2018/P).
- The Chairman noted that the Inspection had noted there was a similar issue in how consistently the City Police utilised the Home Office cyberenabled flag.
- In response to a comment from the Chairman, the Assistant Commissioner confirmed that the City Police was responding to the HMICFRS recommendation regarding responses to drug dealing networks using 'county lines' by adopting a risk reduction strategy that would target drug supply in early 2019.
- In response to a question from the Chairman regarding the HMICFRS recommendation regarding stop and search powers, the Commissioner of Police updated Members that the status of this recommendation had improved from Red to Green. The Stop and Search dashboard would be made public shortly and would cover all areas outlined in the HMICFRS recommendation. The Commissioner agreed to provide a further update at the December 2018 Police Committee (Reference 17/2018/P).

- In response to a question from a Member regarding stop and search training made available to City Police officers, the Commissioner of Police replied that all City Police officers had been graded for training as either Priority 1 or Priority 2. A total of 175 officers remained to be trained and this would reduce to 58 by the end of December 2018. A further four training dates had been scheduled for January 2019 and officers had been informed attendance was compulsory. Training would be delivered to all officers by the end of January 2019. The Commissioner agreed to confirm to the Members of the Sub-Committee by email when training had been delivered to all officers (Reference 18/2018/P).
- The Chairman concluded discussion by noting that the Best Use of Stop and Search Scheme revisit 2016 had been covered by the earlier discussion regarding the new Stop and Search dashboard.

RESOLVED, that the report be received.

6. HUMAN RESOURCES MONITORING INFORMATION - 1ST APRIL 2018 - 30TH SEPTEMBER 2018

Members considered a report of the Commissioner of Police regarding Human Resources Monitoring Information 1 April 2018 – 30 September 2018 and the following points were made.

- In response to questions from Members regarding reasons given for officers leaving the Force, and what factors were underpinning the uplift in rates of resignation, the Commissioner of Police replied that factors included the fact that the pension provision was no longer attractive as it once was and that skills attained through working in the Economic Crime Directorate meant highly-paid private sector roles were easily attainable. Nevertheless, it was common to see some officers return to the Force from private sector roles once they had gained relevant experience. Those officers were encouraged to communicate their experiences of the private sector to colleagues.
- In response to a question from a Member, the Commissioner of Police agreed to provide the relevant recruitment strategy and action plan for boosting gender and Black and Minority Ethnic (BAME) representation in the Force. The BAME action plan was currently under review at officer level and would likely feature a direct entry scheme, which past experience had shown was effective in attracting women candidates (Reference 19/2018/P).
- In response to a question from a Member, the Commissioner agreed to provide the action plan arising from the recent staff survey, once approved, and the headline messaging from the staff survey itself (Reference 20/2018/P).
- In response to a comment from a Member, the Commissioner of Police noted that they were confident the Force could achieve full

establishment by the end of February 2019 given the recent positive recruitment campaign.

- In response to a question from a Member, the Assistant Commissioner noted that the Direct Entry scheme was a national scheme, and he acknowledged that it had the potential to impact the morale of existing officers who would see new colleagues promoted immediately on joining the Force. Nevertheless, it was a hugely important scheme in addressing key areas for recruitment such as fraud and cybercrime.
- In response to a comment from a Member, the Commissioner of Police noted that the Management Information Officer would be able to convert the numbers regarding officer and police staff leavers into percentages of total workforce (Reference 21/2018/P).

RESOLVED, that the report be received.

7. INTERNAL AUDIT UPDATE REPORT

Members considered an update report of the Head of Audit and Risk Management regarding internal audit and the following points were made.

- The Head of Audit and Risk Management noted that the Internal Audit team was currently monitoring the reconciliation of police bank accounts and in particular the reconciliation between defendants' funds for deposit and the amounts credited to the bank accounts. An update on implementation could be provided to Members in January 2019 (Reference 22/2019/P). The Head of Audit and Risk Management concluded by noting that the 2018/19 Internal Audit Workplan was currently under development.
- In response to a request from a Member to see the minute of the Audit and Risk Management Committee meeting at which this report had been considered, another Member who was a member of that Committee noted that it had seen a different report to that before the Performance and Resource Management Sub-Committee, but nevertheless Audit and Risk Management Committee members had expressed concern at the evidence found by Internal Audit of weak internal financial controls. Moreover, the Audit and Risk Management has expressed disappointment that the Commissioner of Police or a representative had been available to attend that meeting.
- The Assistant Commissioner assured Members that a response had been provided by the Commissioner to the Audit and Risk Management Committee, and that on request the Force action plan for responding to the internal audit had been provided as well.
- The Deputy Chamberlain noted, on behalf of the Police Authority, some concern that the weak financial controls identified in the internal audit were the same controls that had been identified as a problem at financial year-end.

- The Deputy Chamberlain added that greater oversight of Police finance was now being provided on an interim basis by individuals in both the Chamberlain's Department and the City of London Police. A report on the recruitment of a Strategic Finance post would be submitted to the Policy and Resources Committee in due course. The Assistant Commissioner noted that the interim post at the Force would conclude at the end of December 2018 and that recruitment for a full-time post was underway.
- The Chairman welcomed the evidence of increased collaboration between the Authority and the Force but expressed concern at any gap in provision between the end of existing interim arrangements, and the time at which any full-time posts were in place. He added that the outstanding recommendations outlined within the report should be closed in a timely fashion.
- In response to concern expressed by a Member regarding the Red Assurance Rating of City of London Police Freedom of Information Requests 2017/18, the Head of Audit and Risk Management noted that the statutory period for acknowledgement was being met, but that there was a backlog of detailed responses (Reference 15/2018/P).
- In response to a comment from a Member regarding outstanding evidence for the internal audit recommendation regarding Police Seized Goods 2017/18, the Commissioner of Police commented that evidence was being gathered but that it took time to gather. A Member noted that there were seventeen separate instances where evidence was lacking and that this was an area for improvement.
- In response to comments from Members, the Head of Audit and Risk Management agreed that the format and descriptors used for current internal audit reporting could be amended to enable Members to provide more effective scrutiny (Reference 23/2018/P).
- The Head of Audit and Risk Management noted that likely areas for internal audit in 2018/19 would be business continuity, information technology and fuel.

RESOLVED, that the report be received.

8. QUARTER 2 PERFORMANCE AGAINST MEASURES SET OUT IN THE POLICING PLAN 2018-21

Members considered a report of the Commissioner of Police regarding Quarter 2 performance against measures set out in the Policing Plan 2018-2021 and the following points were made.

 The Assistant Commissioner provided Members with some context to the report, noting that the Force was dealing with a national increase in crime, which itself could be the result of improved processes for recording crime. The Force had recently appointed a Gold Commander to oversee crime reduction initiatives, and measures adopted to date had led to some signs of a decrease in the number of crimes reported.

- In response to a comment from the Chairman, the Assistant Commissioner agreed to review how descriptors for performance measures could be improved to make it easier for Members to scrutinise the Force assessment of those measures and their trends.
- In response to a question from a Member regarding Measure 1 (Number of crimes committed in the City) and the charge rate for robbery, the Assistant Commissioner noted that the Chairman had been provided with a granular breakdown of data which could be shared with Members (Reference 24/2018/P).
- In response to a request from the Chairman regarding Measure 5 (Capability and Impact the Force is having against countering fraud), the Assistant Commissioner agreed to provide data on long term trends at a future meeting (Reference 25/2018/P).
- In response to a question from a Member regarding Measure 6 (Capability and Impact the Force is having against countering violent crime) and whether the Night Time Economy (NTE) could be looked at as a theme in countering violent crime, the Assistant Commissioner agreed that a briefing note could be given to Members of the Police Committee on steps the Force was taking to tackle crime associated with the NTE. He added that the impending Christmas and New Year period would be a challenging one from a NTE perspective (Reference 26/2018/P).
- In response to a question from a Member regarding Measure 7 (Capability and Impact Force is having in policing City roads), the Assistant Commissioner confirmed that the Police Cycle Team had been reinstated.
- The Chairman commented that whilst Measure 8 (Capability and Impact Force having in providing protective security to the City) was graded Satisfactory, there remained work to be done in this area to ensure improvements were made.
- The Chairman requested that the forthcoming briefing note to Members include Measure 6 (Capability and Impact the Force is having against countering violent crime) Measure 8 (Capability and Impact Force having in providing protective security to the City) Measure 9 (Capability and Impact Force is having against countering acquisitive crime) and Measure 10 (level of satisfaction of victims of crime with the service provided by City Police).
- The Assistant Commissioner noted that the poor level of performance with relation to Measure 10 (level of satisfaction of victims of crime with

the service provided by City Police) was disappointing and one that was being looked at. It was a national issue and one that tended to centre on the speed of contact with the victim by the Police.

 In response to a question regarding Measure 11 (percentage of people surveyed who believe the City of London Police are doing a good or excellent job), the Commissioner of Police noted that this survey was live until the end of November 2018.

RESOLVED, that the report be received.

9. QUARTER 2 REVENUE AND CAPITAL BUDGET MONITORING

Members considered a report of the Commissioner of Police regarding Revenue Budget Monitoring to September 2018 and the following points were made.

- The Deputy Chamberlain noted that the emerging overspend on payroll had not been clear from the actuals recorded in previous financial forecasts. Work was required to understand how the resulting overspend would affect the Medium-Term Financial Plan.
- The double-counting of £4.5m of funding from the National & International Capital City grant had given rise the risk that spending commitments had been made on the basis of incorrect assumptions of income. Overall, there was a significant structural deficit in the budget.
- A Member welcomed the report and requested future iterations include more tabular information. He felt that the point regarding reserves within the report was well made. Overall, he observed that the situation described had significant implications for the Police Five Year Plan.
- In response to a comment from a Member, the Deputy Chamberlain noted that the situation outlined within the report also demonstrated that there was a gap between Revenue Budgets and the Police Workforce Plan.
- The Assistant Commissioner noted that measures to address the identified overspend would be considered at officer level in late November 2018. They could include a freeze on existing spending, overtime allowances and recruitment.

RESOLVED, that the report be received.

10. QUESTIONS ON MATTERS RELATING TO THE WORK OF THE COMMITTEE

There were no questions.

11. **ANY OTHER BUSINESS THAT THE CHAIRMAN CONSIDERS URGENT**There was no other business.

12. EXCLUSION OF THE PUBLIC

RESOLVED, that under Section 100A (4) of the Local Government Act 1972, the public be excluded from the meeting for the following items of business on the grounds they involve the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined in Part I of Schedule 12A of the Local Government Act.

13. NON-PUBLIC MINUTES

RESOLVED, that the non-public minutes of the meeting held on 29 June 2018 be approved as a correct record.

14. NON-PUBLIC OUTSTANDING REFERENCES

Members considered a report of the Town Clerk regarding non-public outstanding references from previous meetings.

15. INTERNAL AUDIT OF CITY OF LONDON POLICE ACCOMMODATION PROGRAMME

Members considered an interim report of the Head of Audit and Risk Management regarding the internal audit of the City of London Police Accommodation Programme.

16. IT MODERNISATION AND TRANSFORMATION

Members agreed to vary the order of items on the agenda so Item 19 (IT Modernisation and Transformation/City of London Police IT Modernisation Portfolio Blueprint) was considered next.

At this point of the meeting, two hours having elapsed, and in line with Standing Order 40 of the Court of Common Council, Members agreed to extend the meeting until business on the agenda had been concluded.

17. PRESENTATION ON CITY OF LONDON POLICE TRANSFORM

The Commissioner of Police was heard regarding the City of London Police Transform Programme.

18. CITY OF LONDON POLICE TRANSFORM PROGRAMME - UPDATE

Members considered an update report of the Commissioner of Police regarding the City of London Police Transform Programme.

19. WORKFORCE PLAN 2018-2023

Members considered a report of the Commissioner of Police regarding the Workforce Plan 2018-2023.

20. QUESTIONS ON MATTERS RELATING TO THE WORK OF THE COMMITTEE

There were no questions.

21. ANY OTHER BUSINESS THAT THE CHAIRMAN CONSIDERS URGENT AND WHICH THE SUB-COMMITTEE AGREE SHOULD BE CONSIDERED WHILST THE PUBLIC ARE EXCLUDED

Members discussed one item of non-public other business.

The meeting ended at 1.02 pm
Chairman Contact Officer: Alistair MacLellan / alistair.maclellan@cityoflondon.gov.uk